Portage County Combined General Health District Board Meeting Minutes August 16, 2022 6:00 PM



I. CALL THE MEETING TO ORDER

The Portage County Combined General Health District Board of Health met on Monday, August 16, 2022, at 999 East Main Street. The meeting was called to order at 6:08 PM by Board Member Howard.

Board Members in Attendance:

Robert Howard, President Lucy Ribelin, Member Linda Grimm, Member James Bierlair, Member Dr. Howard Minott, Member

Board Members Not in Attendance:

Evelyn Cutlip, Vice President Charles Delaney, Member Amy Everett, Member

Staff in Attendance:

Joseph Diorio, Health Commissioner Christina Jewell, Administrative and

Account Clerk

Matthew Fletcher, Director of Finance Becky Lehman, Director of Health Education and Promotion, Accreditation

Coordinator

Mary Helen Smith, Director of

Environmental Health

Amos Sarfo, Environmental Health Supervisor, Stormwater/Wastewater Andy Bull, Environmental Health

Supervisor

Amy Cooper, Director of WIC

Advisory Council:

Others:

Media Present:

Bruce Lange, Charlestown Township

None

None

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Board of Health Meeting: On August 16, 2022, Board Member Ribelin presented a motion to accept the Board Meetings Minutes for July 25, 2022, seconded by Board Member Bierlair.

An "aye" vote was cast by all, and motion carried.

A vote on the motion is as follows:

			*
Board Member Howard	Yes	Board Member Everett	Absent
Board Member Cutlip	Absent	Board Member Dr. Minott	Yes
Board Member Ribelin	Yes	Board Member Grimm	Yes
Board Member Bierlair	Yes	Board Member Delaney	Absent

III. PORTAGE COUNTY TOWNSHIP ASSOCIATION (Advisory Council)

Mr. Lange stated that the Township Association will meet Saturday, August 20, 2022, and plan to discuss the upcoming levy.

IV. PUBLIC COMMENT – No public comment.

V. ACTION ITEMS

A. Expenditure Ratifications	<u>\$</u>	196,930.10
Invoice Batch No. 8307	\$	15,916.93
Invoice Batch No. 8358	\$	12,384.00
Invoice Batch No. 8404	\$	21,910.50
Invoice Batch No. 8416	\$	36,752.60
Invoice Batch No. 8502	\$	23,841.18
Invoice Batch No. 8514	\$	8,004.64
Invoice Batch No. 8617	\$	19,499.16
Invoice Batch No. 8641	\$	58,621.09

Mr. Fletcher stated that these invoices and batches are to be ratified and approved by the board.

Board Member Bierlair presented a motion to accept the above Expenditures and Ratify these expenses, seconded by Board Member Minott

A vote on the motion is as follows:

Board Member Howard	Yes	Board Member Everett	Absent
Board Member Cutlip	Absent	Board Member Dr. Minott	Yes
Board Member Ribelin	Yes	Board Member Grimm	Yes
Board Member Bierlair	Yes	Board Member Delaney	Absent

B. Travel Expenditures and Equipment Requests

A motion was presented by Board Member Ribelin to approve said stated travel expenditures, seconded by Board Member Grimm.

A vote on the motion is as follows:

Board Member Howard	Yes	Board Member Everett	Absent
Board Member Cutlip	Absent	Board Member Dr. Minott	Yes
Board Member Ribelin	Yes	Board Member Grimm	Yes
Board Member Bierlair	Yes	Board Member Delaney	Absent

C. **Resolution #22-77** Establishing a Fund for Opioid Remediation for Portage County.

Mr. Fletcher is requesting that the board vote "No" on this establishing of fund resolution, since the Board of Commissioners has stated that they will administer the funding for this program. The settlement was for the State of Ohio. County Commissioners will utilize the funds and disperse them as needed. Mr. Diorio stated that he expressed to the Board of Commissioners that the Health District would require funding when needed for Project DAWN. Ms. Christian-Bennett, Portage County Commissioner, said that would be fine. The opioid remediation settlement is to span over an 18 year period to assist in opioid overdoses, treatment, and prevention programs.

A motion was presented by Board Member Grimm to void and disapprove Resolution #22-77, seconded by Board Member Bierlair

A vote on the motion is as follows:

Board Member Howard	No	Board Member Everett	Absent
Board Member Cutlip	Absent	Board Member Dr. Minott	No
Board Member Ribelin	No	Board Member Grimm	No
Board Member Bierlair	No	Board Member Delaney	Absent

D. **Resolution #22-78** A Journal Entry for a Cash Advance Return for Portage County Combined General Health District.

Mr. Fletcher stated that this resolution is to return funds back to the general fund from the grant funds that were advanced to assist in the building expenses. There was a COVID-19 grant for \$75,000 and a Motorcycle Ohio grant for \$20,000 that closed, and those funds were returned back to the general fund.

A motion was presented by Board Member Bierlair to Adopt Resolution #22-78, seconded by Board Member Minott.

A vote on the motion is as follows:

Board Member Howard	Yes	Board Member Everett	Absent
Board Member Cutlip	Absent	Board Member Dr. Minott	Yes
Board Member Ribelin	Yes	Board Member Grimm	Yes
Board Member Bierlair	Yes	Board Member Delaney	Absent

E. **Resolution #22-79** Amendment to the 2022 Portage County Combined General Health District Annual Appropriations for Revenue Previously Certified.

Mr. Fletcher stated that this resolution was to appropriate annual appropriations previously certified. There is no cash involved, just appropriating the associated funds.

A motion was presented by Board Member Ribelin to Adopt Resolution #22-79, seconded by Board Member Bierlair.

A vote on the motion is as follows:

Board Member Howard	Yes	Board Member Everett	Absent
Board Member Cutlip	Absent	Board Member Dr. Minott	Yes
Board Member Ribelin	Yes	Board Member Grimm	Yes
Board Member Bierlair	Yes	Board Member Delaney	Absent

F. **Resolution #22-80** A Journal Entry for an Expense Correction for Portage County Combined General Health District.

Mr. Fletcher stated that this resolution is to correct the expenses to the journals to account for the expenses of the WIC program and the PEP Insurance.

A motion was presented by Board Member Ribelin to Adopt Resolution #22-80, seconded by Board Member Minott.

A vote on the motion is as follows:

Board Member Howard	Yes	Board Member Everett	Absent
Board Member Cutlip	Absent	Board Member Dr. Minott	Yes
Board Member Ribelin	Yes	Board Member Grimm	Yes
Board Member Bierlair	Yes	Board Member Delaney	Absent

G. Resolution #22-81 Declaring a Public Nuisance Ordering Abatement of that Nuisance at 4254 John Thomas Rd., Ravenna, and Approve Civil Prosecution for Violations of ORC and OAC.

Ms. Smith stated that on July 12, 2021, PCHD conducted an inspection of the STS serving the above-referenced address. The inspection was prompted by a point-of-sale inspection received by PCHD. The inspection revealed that the sewage treatment system (STS) had sewage effluent backing up into the septic tank above the riser during the dye test signifying the system is not operating properly. This is indicative of a malfunctioning system.

A motion was presented by Board Member Ribelin to Adopt Resolutions #22-81, seconded by Board Member Grimm.

A vote on the motion is as follows:

Board Member Howard	Yes	Board Member Everett	Absent
Board Member Cutlip	Absent	Board Member Dr. Minott	Yes
Board Member Ribelin	Yes	Board Member Grimm	Yes
Board Member Bierlair	Yes	Board Member Delaney	Absent

H. Resolution #22-82 Declaring a Public Nuisance Ordering Abatement of that Nuisance at 2554 McClintocksburg Road, Deerfield Twp., and Approve Civil Prosecution for Violations of ORC and OAC. Service permit, no contract, expired.

Ms. Smith stated that on November 9, 2021, PCHD conducted an inspection of the STS serving the above-referenced address. The inspection was prompted by property owner's failure to submit annual service contract from registered service provider required by the NPDES discharging system operation and maintenance program. The inspection confirmed the sewage treatment system (STS) aeration motor, pump, and audible high alarm are not functioning.

A motion was presented by Board Member Ribelin to Adopt Resolutions #22-82, seconded by Board Member Minott.

A vote on the motion is as follows:

Board Member Howard	Yes	Board Member Everett	Absent
Board Member Cutlip	Absent	Board Member Dr. Minott	Yes
Board Member Ribelin	Yes	Board Member Grimm	Yes
Board Member Bierlair	Yes	Board Member Delaney	Absent

I. Resolution #22-83 Declaring a Public Nuisance Ordering Abatement of that Nuisance at 7296 Maple Street, Newton Falls, and Approve Civil Prosecution for Violations of ORC and OAC. Ms. Smith stated that on March 1, 2022, PCHD conducted an inspection of the STS serving the above-referenced address. The inspection was prompted by property owner's failure to submit annual service contract from registered service provider required by the NPDES discharging system operation and maintenance program. The inspection and file review confirmed the NPDES aeration system motor and pump were not functioning.

A motion was presented by Board Member Bierlair to Adopt Resolutions #22-83, seconded by Board Member Grimm.

A vote on the motion is as follows:

Board Member Howard	Yes	Board Member Everett	Absent
Board Member Cutlip	Absent	Board Member Dr. Minott	Yes
Board Member Ribelin	Yes	Board Member Grimm	Yes
Board Member Bierlair	Yes	Board Member Delaney	Absent

- J. Resolution #22-84 WPCLF/H2Ohio Contract #2022-01-H2Ohio 4849 Campbellsport Rd., Ravenna Twp. \$28,200
- K. Resolution #22-85 WPCLF/H2Ohio Contract #2022-02-H2Ohio 3579 Biltz Rd., Rootstown Twp. \$27,950
- L. **Resolution #22-86** WPCLF/H2Ohio Contract #2022-03-H2Ohio 2040 Tallmadge Rd., Brimfield Twp. \$24,500
- M. Resolution #22-87 WPCLF/H2Ohio Contract #2022-04-H2Ohio 3627 Parker Rd., Ravenna Twp. \$26,300

Ms. Sarfo stated that these four resolutions are the first contracts to be funded by the H2Ohio program, which is similar to the WPCLF program. The H2Ohio program granted PCHD \$115,000 to assist qualified homeowners with the HSTS expenses. Werab Enterprises, LLC will be the contractor completing these four projects.

A motion was presented by Board Member Minott to Adopt Resolutions #22-84, #22-85, #22-86, and #22-87, seconded by Board Member Ribelin.

A vote on the motion is as follows:

Board Member Howard	Yes	Board Member Everett	Absent
Board Member Cutlip	Absent	Board Member Dr. Minott	Yes
Board Member Ribelin	Yes	Board Member Grimm	Yes
Board Member Bierlair	Yes	Board Member Delaney	Absent

N. Resolution #22-88 All Clean Septic Services Request for a Variance from Ohio Revised Code (ORC) Chapter 3718 And Ohio Administrative Code (OAC) Chapter 3701-29 Concerning the Sewage Treatment Systems Requirements.

Ms. Smith stated that this variance request is to waive the requirements obtained by the required continuing education credit hours and provided documentation of the required continuing education that was obtained in 2021 and year to date 2022 due to unusual or unnecessary hardship due to the inability to perform household sewage treatment system contractor work in Portage County.

A motion was presented by Board Member Bierlair to Adopt Resolution #22-88, seconded by Board Member Minott.

A vote on the motion is as follows:

Board Member Howard	Yes	Board Member Everett	Absent
Board Member Cutlip	Absent	Board Member Dr. Minott	Yes
Board Member Ribelin	Yes	Board Member Grimm	Yes
Board Member Bierlair	Yes	Board Member Delaney	Absent

O. Resolution #22-89 Revising the RV Parks, Recreation Camps, Combined and Temporary Park-Camp Fees to Comply with Ohio Revised Code 3729 and Ohio Administrative Code Chapter 3701-26 – 1st Reading. Fees to be Effective December 1, 2022.

Ms. Smith stated the revised fee schedule is at a 1% base decrease and a thirteen cents per campsite increase. Fees have not increased since 2020.

P. Resolution #22-90 Revising the Tattoo & Body Piercing Services Fees – 1st Reading. Fees to Comply with Ohio Revised Code (ORC) Chapter 3730 and Ohio Administrative Code (OAC) Chapter 3701-9. Fees to Be Effective November 1, 2022.

Ms. Smith stated the revised fee schedule is at a 5% base decrease for a new establishment as well as the annual renewal of registration. Fees have not been increased since 2020.

Q. **Resolution #22-91** Revising the Public Swimming Pool and Spa Fees – 1st Reading. Fees to Comply with Ohio Revised Code (ORC) Chapter 3730 and Ohio Administrative Code (OAC) Chapter 3701-9.

Ms. Smith stated that the revised fee schedule is at an approximate 4% increase for a license fee cost analysis on pools, spas, special use pools and government pools. The fee schedule for a license fee cost analysis for an additional pool or spa has increased by 4.29%. Fees have not been increased since 2020.

R. **Resolution #22-92** Revising the Private Water System Fees – 1st Reading. Fees to comply with Ohio Revised Code Chapter 3701.344 and Ohio Administrative Code Chapters 3701-28. Fees to be Effective January 1, 2023.

Ms. Smith sent information regarding fees prior to the meeting to the board for review. A public hearing will be held on October 9th.

It has been a total of eleven years since these rules were adopted in 2011 and then amended in 2020. There are a total of nineteen fee categories and three penalty requirements to be revised. In the table and definitions provided to the board by Ms. Smith, the following category fees have decreased for 2023.

These nine categories show an 8% decrease in the actual permit costs compared to the 2023 proposed fee table and the 10th (E)19 Penalty, decreased by 23%.

- 1. (E)1 (1,2,& 3 Family Dwelling) Construction of a private water system, excluding ponds. This decreased by 8% which calculates to a decrease of \$33.67.
- 2. (E)4 (1,2,& 3 Family Dwelling) Conversion of a non-potable well to a private water system. This decreased by 8% which calculates to a decrease of \$33.67.
- 3. (E)7 (1,2,& 3 Family Dwelling) Alteration of a PWS or test well. This decreased by 8% which calculates to a decrease of \$20.40.
- 4. (E)2 (Test Wells: Any PWS) Construction of a test well. This decreased by 8% which calculates to a decrease of \$13.27.
- 5. (E)3 (Ponds: Single Family Dwelling only) Construction of a pond. This decreased by 8% which calculates to a decrease of \$33.67.
- 6. (E)5 (Other than 1, 2, 3 Family Dwelling) Construction of a private water system. This decreased by 8% which calculates to a decrease of \$36.39.
- 7. (E)6 (Other than 1, 2, 3 Family Dwelling) Conversion of a well to a private water system. This decreased by 8% which calculates to a decrease of \$36.39.
- 8. (E)8 (Other than 1, 2, 3 Family Dwelling) Alteration of a PWS or test well. This decreased by 8% which calculates to a decrease of \$21.23.
- 9. (E)12 (Hauled Water Categories) Temporary Hauled Water Storage Tank System. This decreased by 8% which calculates to a decrease of \$33.67.
- 10. (E)19 (Penalty) Penalty Supplying water from unapproved source. This decreased by 23% which calculates to a decrease of \$21.31.

These categories showed an increase in the actual permit costs compared to the 2023 proposed fee table.

1. (E)18 (Water Samples) Collection and examination of water sample (does not include lab costs). This category will have an increase of 3% which calculates to an additional \$1.40.

- 2. (E)16a (Hauled Water Categories) Water hauling company registration (includes one vehicle or other transport equipment. This increased by 16% which calculates to an additional \$7.95.
- 3. (E)16b (Hauled Water Categories) Additional vehicle or water transportation. This increased by 16% which calculates to an additional \$3.98.
- 4. (E)17b (Hauled Water Categories) Hauling water without a registration or vehicle inspection. This increased by 16% which calculates to an additional \$9.94.

DISCUSSION REPORTS:

Administration and Personnel:

Ms. Meduri is on maternity leave until October 2022. Mr. Diorio stated that the position for a fulltime Public Health Nurse is still ongoing. The conditional offers and counteroffers have not been successful in fulfillment of the position. The candidates that Ms. Ferraro chose for the position were unsuccessful due to the wage differential of what the hospitals are offering, which the health district cannot compete with.

Fiscal and Accounting:

Mr. Fletcher stated that the cash basis reconciled nicely, compared to the auditor's report. Mr. Fletcher stated that at the end of July, there was a total of \$232,865.19 in revenue and a total of \$498,614.52 in expenditures, advances, and transfers. Leaving a balance of \$3,507,949.38 at the end of July. There have been some building expenses for the new location and those expenses will continue to appear over the next few months.

Nursing:

Ms. Ferraro is on vacation. Mr. Diorio to give a report for the Nursing division. Mr. Diorio stated that the Monkeypox virus is in the news. There was one confirmed case in Portage County. The nursing division is tracking this case. Covid-19 is still keeping the nursing staff terribly busy along with contact tracing. Schools are still reporting positive cases. Kent City Health Department (KCHD) terminated the Communicable disease contract. The city decided to move forward with servicing their own nursing facility per their Health Commissioner's comments. This ended the first week of July 2022, however, PCHD continued to report until the end of August. This termination does not include Kent State University.

Member Ribelin asked about the new vaccine for Covid-19 and if it had been approved to administer yet. Mr. Diorio stated that it has not been approved to administer as of yet since this virus is always evolving. Member Dr. Minott stated that this is a work in progress as Omicron has several variants. He mentioned that there have been discussions of a super vaccine to assist with the ongoing Covid-19 cases. Board President Howard state that there is an option to approve a fifth booster in the UK. Though it has not approved here in the US. The back-to-school clinics are increasing for vaccination; however, the Covid-19 vaccinations are not increasing in the toddler age range. There is a national push for childhood vaccinations, as statistics show a decline in child vaccinations.

Environmental:

Ms. Smith stated Mr. Sarfo and Ms. Plough worked on the Stormwater and Wastewater billboards. The Mosquitos' billboards were completed by Mr. Bull and Ms. Menke. Ms. Smith spoke about the second round of the tire recycling program at Bob Sumerel Tire in Ravenna, and the positive outcome and support reciprocated for providing these services to the community as well as the county maintenance facilities. Several tractor trailer containers were filled with recycled tires and rims. Ms. Smith stated that the WPCLF & the H2Ohio programs has provided an influx of approximately \$1,151,000.00 since the program first started in 2016, aiding in 102 qualified applicants with their HSTS needs. Ms. Smith addressed the board of the first positive case of the West Nile Virus in Portage County. There has been testing in about five townships within the County. Ms. Smith and Ms. Lehman have been proactive in alerting the communities on the risks of the West Nile Virus and how to treat for mosquitos. The billboards are instrumental in alerting the public. Member Bierlair commented on how well the tire drop off benefited his predicament of inheriting unwanted tires on his properties. He commended the process and the swiftness of the Portage County prisoners who unloaded the tires and placed them into a tractor trailer, all within a few minutes. Member Ribelin asked Ms. Smith where the dead tires go once disposed of. She stated that there is a disposal site in Minerva, OH. This location is the only site within Ohio who recycles tires. Ms. Smith stated that it is a tedious and costly process to recycle tires and it is most often abandoned due to the process of having to remove the steel bands in the tires prior to recycling.

Ms. Smith stated that when she arrived in 2015, the Health District was placed on a provisional status with the Department of Health and the Department of Agriculture. Department of Health was very diligent on the issues that needed addressed and once that was achieved, the provisional status was lifted. However, the Department of Agriculture never returned to resurvey the health district, leaving the provisional status in place. Though we were cleared by the Department of Health, the Department of Agriculture still had the health district on a provisional status. Recently, the Department of Agriculture was permitted to return to survey within the State of Ohio. They surveyed the Environmental division's files particularly the funds used for Covid-19. While 25% of the State's Health Districts used the Covid-19 dollars as a federal grant fund, it should had been treated as a Covid-19 program, thus causing the cost methodologies to show incorrect information and caused an overage on the dollar amount for the fees, which is an automatic placement on provisional status. The Department of Agriculture stated that the cost methodology needed to be redone and the changes for the 2023 fees should reflect the cost overages from last year's fees, subtracting the difference from the 2023 fees. Once this is completed, reviewed, and approved but the Department of Agriculture, they will then release the provisional status. The cost methodology changes and increases to the FSO will be submitted for the next board of health meeting to reflect the impact of Covid-19 along with a table ranging from 25% to 100% columns for the fees that will be adjusted. Ms. Smith stated that once her division was able to return to inspections, there were significant issues that needed to be addressed on design layouts and additions that were not approved. These changes will reflect a significant increase in the fees for 2023. The Department of Health will visit PCHD in October for a survey evaluation of their food program. They will return in November to survey the Wastewater program. The camps and pools program were previously surveyed and approved by the Department of Health.

Health Education and Promotion & Accreditation:

Ms. Lehman stated that they had been busy with the back-to-school programs, Octane nights, quite a bit of positive feedback on the new location from the public. Ms. Plough is promoting the SAIL program for the replacement of the MOB (Mobility of Balance) with seniors. Some of the other highlights were,

- Kim provided 14 car seats in August and held a car seat check event at UH Portage.
- There were 110 Project DAWN kits distributed in August.
- Ali reached 402,884 people with Safe Communities collaborative messages using social media.
- Health Ed participated in many community events in August including Octane Nights on the front lawn of the new building and a back-to-school bash at NEOMED held by JFS.
- Bob completed the PHEP deliverables for the grant and has started on this next year's grant deliverables.
- Reminder that the Portage County Randolph Fair is upcoming.

Accreditation Learning Community

- Date: July 14, 2022
- Topic: Mr. Sexton and Ms. Lehman attended the ALC in Columbus.

Updates:

- Clear Impact funding in place for the next 5 years.
- Changes in 2022 version Standards and Measures:
- Preparedness documents will align with PHEP grant
- 239 documents instead of 329
- Not as much emphasis on sign in sheets, agendas, etc.
- There will be a "readiness assessment" for reaccreditation out in September.
- Will received feedback from PHAB from readiness assessment.
 - o New e-phab system coming soon-phased approach.
- Old system info will be migrated over into the new system.
- Application for accreditation/reaccreditation will be different.
 - New annual report will be out next year to align with version 2022.
 - Reaccreditation process will remain a virtual "visit" It will be 4 hours long.
 - Next ALC meeting will be in conjunction with the Fall Conference.
 - o New learning documents/resources:
- COVID documentation will be coming for version 2022.
- Equity

Mr. Sexton and Ms. Lehman went to the PHAB meeting, which was very insightful. Her division also attended the CHA meeting, with thirty-two community partners partaking in the meeting. There was great feedback per Ashley the facilitator of Conduent Community Health Solutions - CHA & CHIP Assessment 2022. Next month is the CHIP meeting.

The Portage County Randolph Fair is upcoming. Member Ribelin asked if there was a factor to determine if there has been a change over the 3 years since Covid-19. for accreditation and the CHA/CHIP process. Ms. Lehman stated that Portage County is moving in the same direction as most of the state and doing a data refresh for the community health assessment. There will still be trend data to track and review. Focus groups and health equity primary data has been collected and will be included. Additional primary data will come from LGBTQ+ survey done by KSU and the YRBS done in 6 Portage County schools.

Women, Infants, and Children (WIC):

Ms. Cooper stated that this is a busy period. Continuing Curbside WIC Services. Waivers have been extended through Mid-January 2023.

Columbiana: Served 671 participants in July (certification, recertification and education appointments, transfers, walk-ins).

Portage: Served 642 participants in July (certification, recertification and education appointments, transfers, walk-ins).

Portage distributed 330 (100%) FMNP coupon booklets at WIC clinic and at Haymaker Farmers' Market in July, as well as cookbooks and additional materials to promote local fruits and vegetables and shopping at farmers' markets/farm stands. Promoted the WIC program at Haymaker, as well.

Health Commissioner:

Mr. Diorio stated that the building is the biggest priority at the moment. The move is scheduled for the week of 08/29. The generator was installed. The brick work has been started for the overnight depository location. The data lines are being run throughout the building. There was an increased number of lines to be installed than originally planned. Painting has been started. The HVAC was recently worked on and is operational for the time being. The fire extinguishing company came in to manage the extinguishers, the exit lighting, smoke detectors, and elevator shaft. There are some emergency exit lights that need fixed. Mr. Diorio stated that the teller lines are down and the bathrooms on the first floor have started. The lawn signs are up, the trees are down that needed removed, and the roof is secured. There has been a lot of progress. There is more carpet coming. Knox Marketing will be running ads for PCHD in October.

VII. OLD BUSINESS: None

VIII. NEW BUSINESS: None

IX. EXECUTIVE SESSION: None

XI. ADJOURNMENT:

A motion was made by Board Member Ribelin to adjourn and seconded by Board Member Grimm.

An "aye" vote was cast by all, and the motion carried.

August 16, 2022, the Board of Health meeting was adjourned at 7:45PM.

Next Board Meeting: September 20, 2022

Joseph J. Diorio, MPH, MS, REHS

Health Commissioner